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UPDATE ON DISCLOSEABLE TRANSACTION IN RELATION TO 
CAPITAL INJECTION IN BEIJING METRO

References are made to (i) the announcement of the Company dated 4 December 2018 (the 
“Capital Injection Announcement”); and (ii) the announcement of the Company dated 27 
December 2019 (the “Supplemental Capital Injection Announcement”) in relation to, 
among others, the capital injection of RMB245.0 million and RMB255.0 million from the 
Company and Beijing Subway Operation, respectively, to Beijing Metro in accordance with 
the terms of the Capital Injection Agreement (i.e. the Capital Injection), which constituted a 
discloseable transaction for the Company under Chapter 14 of the Listing Rules. Terms used 
in this announcement shall have the same meanings as those defined in the Capital Injection 
Announcement and the Supplemental Capital Injection Announcement.

As set out in the Capital Injection Announcement, the Company and Beijing Subway 
Operation entered into the Capital Injection Agreement on 4 December 2018, pursuant to 
which the Company and Beijing Subway Operation shall make payments of RMB500.0 
million (i.e. RMB245.0 million to be paid by the Company and RMB255.0 million to be paid 
by Beijing Subway Operation) for the Capital Injection in a lump sum within three months 
from the date of the Capital Injection Agreement. As set out in the Supplemental Capital 
Injection Announcement, due to the changing external environment, Beijing Metro no longer 
had urgent capital demand, the Company and Beijing Subway Operation thereby entered 
into the Supplemental Agreement on 27 December 2019 to suspend the Capital Injection and 
further negotiate on the payment for future capital injection(s).

Beijing Metro has no urgent capital demand up to the date of this announcement. Upon further 
negotiation, on 13 January 2022, the parties decided to terminate the Capital Injection. Such 
decision does not have any material adverse impact on the business, operation and financial 
position of the Group.
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